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OFFICE OF CITY COUNCIL

SUITE 425, CITY HALL

117 W. DUVAL STREET

JACKSONVILLE FL  32202

904-630-1377

SEAPORT AND AIRPORT SPECIAL COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES
TUESDAY, DECEMBER 9, 2008

4:00 P.M.

LYNWOOD ROBERTS ROOM

1ST FLOOR, CITY HALL

Attendance: Daniel Davis (Chair), Art Graham, Stephen Joost

Guests: Council Members Johnny Gaffney (JPA liaison)
Bob Simpson – Jacksonville Aviation Authority; Rick Ferrin – Jacksonville Port Authority; Adam Hollingsworth – Mayor’s Office;  Joe Wilhelm – Financial News and Daily Record; Sarah Lane – ECA; Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Merriane Lahmeur – Legislative Services Division; Peggy Sidman - Office of General Counsel; Steve Cassada – Council Staff Services; Pablo Ferrari – Geomatics Inc.; Carolyn Bissonnette – Baker County Planning and Zoning; Alberta Hipps – Hipps Group; Jim Gilmore – AAD; Will Schaet – Barton Malow Company; Marjori Joseph – UNF Nursing; Tia Mitchell – Florida Times-Union; Steve Reick – Economic Development Nassau
The meeting was convened at 4:07 p.m.  

JAA update: Bob Simpson reported that the Cecil Master Site Development Plan has been completed and advertised.  The authority has received 3 qualified proposals from its RFP for master developers and is in the process of reviewing their qualifications.  The Alenia aircraft assembly plant project is at the 60% design stage and construction will begin in March or April.  Construction bids for the joint JAA/FCCJ aircraft coatings building will be advertised in January.  The JAA’s advertisement for construction of a small spec hangar (20,000 square feet) drew 23 bids and construction will begin in January and end in September.  A larger 80,000 square foot spec hangar is at the 60% design stage.  The U.S. Customs and Border Protection agency is considering expanding its presence at the airfield by the construction of a larger hangar.
Mr. Simpson stated that the JAA has 2 projects under design that could be eligible for federal economic stimulus package funding – fencing around the inner perimeter of the airfield (the only fencing now is the border fence around the entire airbase), and apron paving.  The JAA is working with the JEA on the location and timing of installation of a water line from 103rd Street through Cecil Commerce to Oak Leaf Plantation to coordinate the pipe installation with a JAA road construction project planned for 2010.  With regard to Jacksonville International Airport, the construction of the new Concourses A and C is complete and the old concourses are being demolished.  Apron paving after the removal of the old concourses should be complete by mid-2009.
JPA/dredging projects update:  Rick Ferrin explained the 3 separate phases of the port’s dredging needs.  1) 41 foot project – deepening the channel from 38 to 41 feet from the Chaseville Turn to Talleyrand; dredging will start in March/April 2009 and end by December 2009; the cost is $31 million of which JPA’s share is $10 million and the federal government’s share is $21 million, of which $5 million is currently committed; JPA will advance the remaining $16 million to complete the project and will be reimbursed in the future by the Army Corps of Engineers.
2) 45-50 foot GRR feasibility study – program to study the deepening of the channel to accommodate post-Panamax shipping by 2014/15; the study will be done by this time next year for inclusion of the project in the Water Resources Development Act in Congress in 2010; estimated cost of the dredging is $500 million, of which $50 million can be saved by having the Navy dredge the mouth of the river from the sea buoy to the carrier basin.
3) Mile Point remedial dredging – need a solution to the problem of swirling currents at the intersection of the Intracoastal Waterway with the St. Johns River; since the northern and southern branches of the ICWW are offset at their intersection with the river, the water flow causes a circular flow pattern and restricts Panamax and post-Panamax ships to crossing the area in one of two 4 ½ hour windows per day when the tides are sufficient to enable the large ships to pass the crossing safely.  The remedial dredging project is estimated to cost $60 million, possibly with funding from the State Infrastructure Bank.
Infrastructure update: The Mayor’s Chief of Staff, Adam Hollingsworth, made presentation on behalf of JEDC Executive Director Ron Barton regarding infrastructure issues.  With regard to Cecil Commerce Center the City will be issuing an RFP in early 2009 for a master developer for the City’s portion of the property.  There are 5 fair share ordinances that will be introduced for first reading on tonight’s City Council agenda that will assign development rights to the various parcels of the City’s property as determined by the master development plan to make the parcels as development-ready as possible.  Mr. Barton will be asked to present more details of the development plans at the next meeting.
Florida State Senator Larcenia Bullard has introduced legislation for the 2009 Legislative session that would amend the community development statute to provide that land formerly used as a military base is automatically eligible to be included in the definition of “blighted area” for community redevelopment purposes.  Florida House Speaker-Elect Dean Cannon will also be introducing legislation to revise the state’s growth management process to exempt closed military bases from the concurrency requirements and processes.  In answer to a question from Council Member Graham, Mr. Hollingsworth stated that Ron Barton would be a better resource to discuss the possible advantages of creating a Community Redevelopment Area (CRA) at Cecil Commerce to capture the tax increment of new development at the site.
With regard to port development, Mr. Hollingsworth noted that the new Mitsui cargo terminal will open in January and trucks will begin hitting the road ferrying the cargo from the port.  $200 million in Phase 1 roadwork has been identified to accommodate this increased traffic growth - $150 million in state of Florida and JTA sources, and $50 million that the City will need to identify in the spring of 2009.  He also noted the importance of the completion of a deal in Central Florida for the state and local governments to agree to rent CSX rail lines and purchase some railroad property for the operation of a light rail system.  The revenue from that deal would fund CSX’s construction of the North Bypass line to carry freight northward from Blount Island and the new Dames Point terminals.
With regard to the federal economic stimulus package Mr. Hollingsworth stated that the Congress is hoping to pass the bill in the lame duck session in December to be ready for President Obama to sign when he takes office.  The City and its independent authorities have developed a long list of projects that could be ready to begin construction within 120 days, which is one of the fundamental criteria of the stimulus package.  There is as yet no way to tell how the stimulus dollars will be distributed, whether by means of direct earmarks by Congress or through block grants to the states to re-grant to localities.  Having Rep. Corinne Brown as a leader on the House Transportation Committee is a big asset for Jacksonville’s funding hopes.

Port liaison update: Council Member Gaffney reported that the residents of his district are very excited by the employment prospects offered by the new port cargo terminals, and the JPA’s initial job fair was well attended and enthusiastically received.  The JPA has been good about communicating with the community and there is considerable excitement about the opportunities being created.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:47 p.m.
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